
Note:  These Meeting Notes were revised March 28, 2007 to correct several   
names of the public participants and to correctly state the representation of 

the SOHO Preservation Action Committee (not the SOHO Board) on page 6. 
 

DESIGN ASSISTANCE SUBCOMMITTEE 
SPECIAL MEETING  
March 14, 2007, 3:00 pm – 4:30 

        12th Floor Conference Room B 
      City Administration Building 
       202 C Street, San Diego, CA 

 
MEETING NOTES 

 
1. ATTENDANCE 

Boardmembers:  David Marshall (Chair), Laura Burnett, Otto Emme and John 
Eisenhart   

 Staff:  Marianne Greene, City Attorney’s Office; Michael Tudury, HRB; 
Brad Richter, CCDC  

Guests: 777 Beech Street Proposed Project:  Mike Zucchet, JPBSD; 
Ricardo Rabines, Taal Safdie and Scott Maas, Safdie Rabines 
Architects; Jennifer Tierney, Gemini Group 

 Public:  Ray wooding, Vernon Miller, Dali Robinson, Debbie 
Bruins, Rita Collier, Anne Porter, Kathy Casey, Amy Roth 

 
2.    Public Comment regarding matters not on the agenda: 

  
 None 
  
3.  777 Beech Street Proposed Project: 

 
 The proposed project is located on a newly-created 20,000 sq. ft. parcel on the south side 

of Beech Street between 7th and 8th Avenues (adjacent to and on the same city block as 
the City and National Register historically-designated El Cortez Hotel) 

 
  Rita Collier passed out copies of historic photos, identified by date in a cover 

index.   
  HRB staff provided the following to DAS members and representatives of the 

public and the owner:  A copy of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for 
Rehabilitation (the Standards); e-mails from the public regarding the project; and historic 
postcards showing the context of the El Cortez Hotel that were provided by Chair David 
Marshall from his personal collection. 

  Brad Richter, CCDC Senior Planner, discussed the permit process that the 
proposed project has undergone since a project on this site was last reviewed by the DAS 
in April/May of 2006.  In September and November the proposed project was reviewed 
by CCDC committees who directed other options.  The project that was proposed to the 
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DAS has been changed in order to address comments from the Real Estate Committee of 
the Centre City Development Corporation (CCDC) Board and the Centre City Advisory 
Committee.  The Real Estate Committee recommended the exploration of alternative 
designs for the project and has directed the applicant to pursue a project consisting of an 
18 story, 180 foot tall structure exhibiting contemporary architecture. 

 
  On behalf of owner Peter Janopaul, Mike Zucchet noted the conflicting directions 

given to the owner/developer regarding the proposed project by various reviewing 
entities and stated that the CCDC is the permitting authority.  Mr. Zucchet pointed out 
that existing views of the historic resource are currently obstructed by existing mid- and 
high-rise construction nearby, and that the zoning and known proposed plans for adjacent 
sites would further block long-distance views as well.  Mr. Zucchet responded to a DAS 
question regarding the potential of joint use, stating that the owner was in negotiations 
with the Home-Owners Association (HOA) regarding joint use of the pool and parking.  
He stated that the number of condominium units in the current proposal was 108 units, 
10% of which is proposed to be on-site affordable units.  Also in response to a DAS 
question, Mr. Zucchet indicated that the parking entry was located as previously 
proposed, at the corner of 8th Avenue.  The three-level garage would provide parking for 
approximately one space per bedroom, not just the one space per unit required in the 
code.  This would allow for an additional 50+- spaces beyond that required and some of 
these spaces may be available to owners of units at the El Cortez.   

  Architects Taal Safdie and Ricardo Rabines then gave a powerpoint presentation 
that included both street-level and aerial /”fly-over” views of the proposed project.  They 
also provided 11”x17” paper copies of the powerpoint.  They discussed the proposed 
revised project, as well as the new structure’s relationship to the historically-designated 
El Cortez Hotel.  The proposed project is now approximately one story less in height 
overall than the El Cortez Hotel structure (not including the El Cortez sign).  The distance 
between the tower of the El Cortez Hotel and the new tower is approximately 40 feet at 
the lower tier, expanding to approximately 100 feet in separation at the uppermost level.  
Mr. Rabines pointed out that they studied the view diagonals both to and from the El 
Cortez and designed the proposed new tower to address these views.  He also stated that 
the new design is intended to be relatively transparent with respect to the previous design, 
and is animated by a series of five step-backs at the tower.  The tower grows from two 
smaller (5 and 8 stories) structures located on the corners of the site that will have public-
use terraces.  They noted that the new structure will have an intermediate step-back and 
terrace 4-7 floors above the lower levels and a public terrace two levels from the top of 
the structure that is proposed to be used for a “Sky Bar” that faces the downtown skyline 
and the El Cortez.  This new public venue was proposed to recall the original Sky Room 
terrace restaurant at the El Cortez Hotel that was eliminated when the historic resource 
was converted to condominiums.   

  Mr. Zucchet noted that the proposed project was not “maxing out” the zoning 
limitations.  The allowable Floor Area Ratio (FAR) is 10 with affordable housing 
incentives that increase that to 13.5, while the proposed project is 7.7 FAR.  The 
maximum allowable building height allowed is 350 feet, while the proposed project is 
180 feet in height.  He stated that the design of the proposed project was consistent with 
the Standards in that it is:  Clearly new and compatible; is placed to the rear of the El 
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Cortez, adjacent to a non-character-defining elevation; that it preserves existing views of 
the El Cortez; and it allows for expansion of the El Cortez Don Room terrace (the Don 
Room operator, Peter Block is not part of the HOA.); and that it provides for a function 
eliminated during the conversion of the El Cortez, a new “Sky Room”-like public vantage 
point. 

   
 In Board Comment, the Design Assistance Subcommittee addresses the issue of 

consistency of the proposed new project with the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards 
regarding its relationship to the adjacent historically-designated El Cortez Hotel.  The 
DAS recommendation will be presented to the HRB at their next available meeting so 
that the full HRB can address the issue of consistency with the Standards. 

   
Although other Standards were referenced, the primary Standards that were addressed 
with respect to proposed project were Standards 9 and 10 of the Secretary of the 
Interior’s Standard for Rehabilitation.   
 
Standard 9:  New additions, exterior alterations or related new construction will not 
destroy historic materials, features and special relationships that characterize the 
property.  The new work shall be differentiated from the old and will be compatible with 
the historic materials, features, scale and proportion, and massing to protect the integrity 
of the property and its environment. 
 
Standard 10:  New additions and adjacent or related new construction will be undertaken 
in such a manner that if removed in the future, the essential form and integrity of the 
historic property and its environment would be unimpaired. 
 
Public Comment:  Public comment was taken after the developer’s representative and 
architects presentation, and before DAS Board comment. 

Amy Roth, a Cortez Hill resident, stated that high-rise development has occurred 
in the blocks surrounding the El Cortez, and that it is not appropriate to allow similar 
development on the same block as the El Cortez.  She stated that the El Cortez block 
represents the “core” of Cortez Hill.  She noted that, when originally designated, the El 
Cortez was on a single parcel that encompassed the entire block.  She also made 
reference to what she felt was a similar project that was reviewed by the New York City 
Landmarks Committee, and that the proposed project in that case was not allowed. 

Kathy Casey, a long-time resident of Cortez Hill and a five-year resident of the El 
Cortez, passed out historic pictures of parcel 2.  She mused that the developer needs to 
also consider the opinions of the persons on Cortez Hill, as evidenced by the 400+- e-
mails and the 100+- letters sent by them.  She stated that she did not want additional 
commercial development in the area as there was limited parking and automobile 
circulation in the area was congested.  She noted that the entire block of the El Cortez 
Hotel is on the National Register and that the developer should not pursue new 
construction on parcel 2.  She also stated that there was little open space on Cortez Hill 
and that this development would remove the open space that exists there now. 

Anne Porter, a resident of the El Cortez, indicated that her opposition to the 
project was not about “her view”, that it was about protecting views of a historic resource 
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that was important to the heart of the city.  She stated that the transparency of the 
proposed new structure was not “invisible”, as no building could be.  She indicated that 
she was committed to the concept of vertical living downtown, but not in the “tenement-
like density” that she felt existed in the proposed new structure. 

Rita Collier, a resident of Cortez Hill, stated that the proposed project 
significantly compromises views to the historic El Cortez structure, and that the El Cortez 
was beautiful on all sides, not just from the front.  She pointed out that the El Cortez sign 
was designed to be viewed from both front and back and that the development would 
block the view of the El Cortez at the rear, including the iconic view from the Cabrillo 
Bridge in Balboa Park that should be preserved.  She noted that she felt that the proposed 
project did not meet the following Standards:  #1, due to its impact to the site; #4, due to 
the current non-inclusion in the designation of elements that have acquired significance in 
their own right, the 60-year-old pool and palm trees; #9, due to the proposed project lack 
of compatibility in massing size and scale; and #10, due to the lack of dialogue between 
the new structure and the adjacent historic resource.  She stated that in lieu of dialogue, 
the new structure shouts “I’ve replaced you” to the El Cortez.  She also noted that the 
scale model of the development that also indicates massing in the areas surrounding the 
El Cortez block (not shown at this meeting) is not accurate as it shows potential 
maximum build-out on parcels that have been recently developed - not to the maximum -
and that are likely not to be demolished in the life of these new structures. 

Barry Bruins, a resident of the El Cortez, handed out existing condition street-
level photographs for DAS review.  These photos were of Beech Street at 7th Ave. and at 
8th Ave.  He stated that the new architect had designed a pretty building, but that it was 
inappropriate to be in this location as it would impact both near and long-distance public 
views of the El Cortez.  He said that this was needed to protect the El Cortez on behalf of 
the City of San Diego.  He reiterated that Cortez Hill was a cul-de-sac neighborhood.  He 
stated that the previously-existing 8-story building (the Caribbean Wing) was a mistake, 
not a precedent, and that the existing 60 year-old swimming pool should be historic.  Mr. 
Marshall noted that the pool was not within the identified period of significance of the El 
Cortez.  Mr. Bruins stated that there is currently a focus group for this project and that the 
group needs to incorporate neighborhood input. 

  
 Board Comment:   

Chair David Marshall reiterated his previous disclosures that his architecture firm 
provided services for Mr. Janopaul more than two years ago on a private residence, but 
that there is no current professional relationship.  For that reason, he did not feel any need 
to recuse himself.    

John Eisenhart noted that although he was at SOHO’s Preservation Action 
meeting on this project, he did not participate in the vote.  For that reason, he did not 
recuse himself. 

  David Marshall stated that this additional DAS review is appropriate due to the 
new design, architecture and massing. 

  Laura Burnett asked CCDC staff Brad Richter if additional park space was needed 
in the CCDC area per the community plan.  Mr. Richter responded that there was a deficit 
in CCDC as there is all over town.  He noted that there is a proposed “Tweet Street” park 
(there will be birdhouses in the park) that is located north of Date St. and east of 10th 
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Avenue.  In addition, the main neighborhood park is proposed to be a full block park 
between Ash and Beech Streets, and 3rd and 4th Avenue that is anticipated to be 
constructed within the next five years.  

Ms. Burnett expressed her appreciation of the community involvement and stated 
that she would prefer park land in lieu of a building in this location.  She felt that the 
removal of the previous 8-story building in this location was a positive thing.  She stated 
that the new proposal was better than the previous proposal and that the structure 
complements the existing adjacent El Cortez historic structure.  She felt that the design 
was proceeding in a good direction.  She especially liked the transparency of the street 
edge and its pedestrian character.  She indicated that she feels that a park on this site 
would be better, but that the proposal met Standard #9.  She stated that during the 1927 
period of significance, there was housing (town houses) on the site, and that for this 
reason, proposed housing on the site met Standard #1.  She felt that the proposed new 
structure was clearly new and was respectful of the adjacent historic resource. 

  Otto Emme stated that he disagrees with Ms. Burnett.  He stated that the proposed 
project does not meet Standard #9 regarding massing, scale and environment.  He 
indicated that the proposed project dominates the adjacent historic resource.  He said that 
the proposed structure was a good-looking building, but does not belong in this location 
as it impacts immediate and long distance views of the El Cortez.  He stated that, with 
respect to Standards #9 and #10, the proposal does not complement the historic resource.  
He stated that he cannot support the proposed project as it does not meet the Standards. 

  John Eisenhart asked if the new swimming pool was designed yet.  Mr. Zucchet 
stated that it is not designed at this time.  Mr. Eisenhart suggested that the new pool 
should reflect the existing pool layout.  Mr. Eisenhart stated that the originally-proposed 
7-story structure was respectful of the El Cortez, where this new design does not meet 
Standard #9 with respect to massing and scale.  He stated that the lower portion was 
appropriate, but that the top portion was not consistent with the Standards as it competes 
with the El Cortez and was visually incompatible.  He also stated that the re-creation of 
the Sky Room was not appropriate, and that this historic element should not be replicated.  
He said that he could not support this proposal, and that the new proposal should be 
limited to 8 stories in height. 

  Otto Emme agreed that the proposed new structure should be limited to 8 stories, 
and that the new development should be subservient to the El Cortez. 

  John Eisenhart noted that the new structure, as viewed from the north-west and 
north-east (especially from afar) need to be appropriate in scale and mass so that the 
“layered wedding cake” profile of the El Cortez – the character-defining feature – is not 
impacted.  He indicated that as viewed from the 7th and Ash corner, the structure should 
be only 6-8 stories.  He noted that the view from this corner was the principal character-
defining vantage point at the El Cortez and that any additions (the proposed new 
structure) should be minimally visible/mostly hidden from this site viewpoint.  He stated 
that the stepped-back building could possibly be taller if they were less noticeable as 
viewed from this vantage point.   

  Chair David Marshall stated that the new proposed structure was handsome and 
well-designed, and that it addresses the street level well.  However, he felt that anything 
taller than the wings of the El Cortez competes with and dominates the historic resource.  
He felt that the proposed new structure seemed to be mocking the El Cortez by mirroring 
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the same stepped massing and was the wrong approach to a structure on this site.  He 
stated that the proposed new structure destroys public views from the north, in particular 
the iconic view from the Cabrillo Bridge in Balboa Park which was a signature view in a 
postcard book that he shared with the DAS.  He noted the prominence of the El Cortez in 
the city skyline and how this would be overshadowed.  He pointed out that the proposed 
new structure was only 40 feet away from the El Cortez at its closest point, which is very 
close.  Mr. Marshall stated that the HRB/DAS can’t control development in the 
surrounding blocks, but due to the historic designation of the entire El Cortez block, the 
Board can weigh in on the issue of whether or not the new development meets the 
Standards on this block.  He stated that the new design clearly did not meet Standard #9 
with respect to materials, features, scale, proportion and massing.  There had been no 
attempt to relate the new building to the El Cortez, the way the previous 8-story design 
had achieved to the DAS’s satisfaction.  Mr. Marshall summarized by saying that the 
consensus of the DAS was that the new structure should not exceed 8 stories in height (9 
as the building steps down the street) in order to be consistent with the Standards.  He 
stated that he felt that the issue of consistency with Standard #10 was the lesser issue. 

  Laura Burnett agreed that the views of the El Cortez from Cabrillo Bridge and the 
waterfront are important public views within the city. 

  John Eisenhart stated that he felt that the clearly new materials of the new 
proposal were better than the previous proposal that had materials that were similar to 
those used in an older structure.  He stated that the issue was the need for the proposed 
new structure to be complementary in massing and scale to the El Cortez.  He said that 
the spatial relationship was the primary issue 

  In response to a question from Michael Zucchet regarding the proposal for a new 
“Sky Room” bar and terrace, both Otto Emme and John Eisenhart stated that the would 
be perceived as mocking its loss at the historic resource.  Mr. Marshall disagreed, stating 
that a new Sky Room bar and terrace could be a great public amenity and benefit, but that 
it should not occur at the proposed building height.  Ms. Burnett concurred with Mr. 
Marshall. 

 
 Other Comment: 
  Architect Ricardo Rabines stated that the issue of compatibility of the proposed 

new structure with the El Cortez was subjective. 
  At the request of Chair David Marshall, Mr. Zucchet summarized the action taken 

by the SOHO Preservation Action Committee (PAC), stating that the SOHO PAC felt 
that the new proposal should be at least one story shorter, and that they were split on 
whether or not the proposed new structure would meet Standard #9. 

  In response to Mr. Zucchet’s question regarding changes in density on Cortez 
Hill, Brad Richter stated the allowable housing density there had not changed since 1992. 

  Mr. Zucchet stated that although it was not certain that this project could be 
placed on the full HRB agenda for April 26, 2007, the applicant would like it to be heard 
in April if possible. 

  
4.  Adjourned at 4:30 
 

The next DAS Meeting is April 4, 2007 at 3:00 p.m. 
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